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COUNTY OF TARRANT
I

DECLARATION OF
COVENANTS, CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS FOR

HARPER’S GLEN

THIS DECLARATION OF COVENANTS, CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS(this “Declaration”) is made this /?7V day ofby Rebel Properties iv, Ltd., a Texas LimitedPartnership (Hereinafter referred to as “Declarant”).

W I T N E S S E T H:

Whereas, Declarant is the owner of that certain realproperty referred to in Article ii and described on Exhibit “A”of this Declaration, which property represents a residentialcommunity development known as “Harper’s Glen.” Declarantdesires to provide for the preservation of values and amenitiesof such real property.

NOW, THEREFORE, Declarant hereby declares that the realproperty referred to in Article ii and described on Exhibit “A”,and such additions thereto as may hereafter be made pursuant toArticle ii hereof, is and shall be held, transferred, soldconveyed and occupied subject to the covenants, conditions,restrictions, easements, charges and liens (sometimescollectively referred to herein as “Covenants and Restrictions))hereinafter set forth.

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

The following words when used in this Declaration or anyamendment or supplement hereto (unless the context shallotherwise clearly indicate or Prohibit) shall have the followingmeanings:

(a) “Association” shall mean and refer to Harper’s GlenHomeowners Association, Inc., a Texas non—profit corporation,which after its formation, but subject to the provisions of thisDeclaration, shall have the power, duty and responsibility ofmaintaining and administering the Common properties, and



a.

collecting the assessments and charges hereinafter prescribed;and have the right of administering and enforcing the Covenantsand Restrictions.

(b) “Common Properties” shall mean and refer to any andall areas of land within the Property which are known, describedor designated as common green, common areas, recreationaleasements, greenbelts or open spaces, on any recordedsubdivision plat of the Property or pursuant to any easementsgranted to Declarant for greenbelt areas or intended for ordevoted to the common use and enjoyment of the Members of theAssociation, also landscaped medians in public right—of- ways,0 and entry treatments together with any and all improvements that0 are now or may hereafter be constructed or installed thereon,and including all equipment, walls, fences (including theperimeter fences along Whitley Rd. and Frank Lane), accessoriesand machinery used in the operation or maintenance of any ofsuch Common Properties and any additions to or replacements ofany of such Common Properties.

(C) “Declarant” shall mean and refer to Rebel PropertiesIV, Ltd., and its successors and assigns (if any) with respectto the voluntary disposition of all (or substantially all) ofthe assets of Rebel Properties IV, Ltd. and/or the dispositionof all (or substantially all) of the right, title and interestin and to the Property prior to the completion of developmentthereon. No person or entity purchasing one or more Lots fromRebel Properties IV, Ltd. in the ordinary course of businessshall be considered as “Declarant.”

(d) “Existing Property” shall mean and refer to the realproperty which is, and shall be, held, transferred, sold,conveyed and occupied subject to this Declaration pursuant tosection 2.01 of Article II hereof.

(e) “Lot” shall mean and refer to any plot or tract ofland shown upon any recorded subdivision map(s) or plat(s) ofthe Property; as amended from time to time, which is designatedas a lot therein and which is or will be improved with aresidential dwelling in conformity with the buildingrestrictions herein set forth. Although some portions of theCommon Properties may be platted as a “lot” on the subdivisionplat, these lots shall be excluded from the definition of “Lot”as used herein. “Adjoining Lot” shall mean and refer to a Lotwhich is adjacent to any other Lot as shown on any recorded platof the Property. Any reference in Article IX hereof to thevisibility of an item from any Adjoining Lot shall mean thevisibility of such item from the ground level of the structure
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located on the Adjoining Lot and not the second story of a two-story dwelling located thereon.

(f) “Member” shall men and refer to each Owner of a Lot.

(g) “Owner” shall mean and refer to each and every personor business entity who or which is a record owner of a fee orundivided fee interest in any Lot subject to these Covenants and() Restrictions; however, the word “Owner” shall not includeperson(s) or entity(ies) who hold a bona fide lien or interest7 in a Lot as security for the performance of an obligation.

(h) “Property” shall mean and refer to all such existingproperties, and any additions thereto, as are subject to thisDeclaration, or any amendment or supplement hereto, prepared andfiled of record pursuant to the provisions of Article II hereof.
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ARTICLE II

PROPERTY UBJT TO THIS DECLARATION: ADDITIONS THER2
2.01 ExistijlcL Property. The Existing Property is locatedin the City of Keller, Tarrant County, State of Texas, and ismore particularly described Ofl Exhibit “A”, attached hereto andincorporated herein by reference for all purposes.

2.02 AdditionS toE ig ProperY. Additional land(s)may become subject to this Declaration Ifl any of the followingmanners:

(a) In the event any person or entity other thanDeclarant desires to add or annex additional residential and/orcommon areas to the scheme of this Declaration, such proposedannexation must have the prior written consent and approval ofthe majority of the outstanding votes of the Association.

(b) Any additions made pursuant to paragraphs (a) and(b) of this Section 2.02, when made, shall automatically extendthe jurisdiction, functions, duties and membership of theAssociation to the properties added.

(c) Declarant shall have the right and option (withthe joinder, approval or, consent of such other associations) tocause the Association to merge or consolidate with any similarassociation then having jurisdiction over real property located(in whole or in part) within one—half (1/2) mile of any realestate property then subject to the jurisdiction of thisAssociation. Upon a merger or consolidation of the Associationwith another association, its properties, rights and obligationsmay, by operation of law, be transferred to another surviving orconsolidated association or, alternativelY, the properties,rights and obligations of another association may, by operationif law be added to the properties, rights and obligations of theAssociation as a surviving corporation pursuant to a merger. Thesurviving or consolidated association may administer theCovenants and Restrictions established by this Declarationwithin the Existing Property together with the covenants,conditions and restrictions established upon any otherproperties as one scheme.
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ARTICLE III

HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION MEMBERSHIP AND VOTING RIGHTS

3.01 Membership. Every Owner of a Lot shallautomatically be and must remain a Member of the Association ingood standing. The Board of Directors may declare that an Owneris not a Member in good standing because of past unpaid dues,fines, late charges, interest, legal fees, and/or any otherassessments of any nature. The Board of Directors maytemporarily suspend the voting rights of any Member who is notin good standing until the date when such past unpaid amountsare paid in full.

3.02 Voting Rights. The Association shall have threeclasses of voting membership:

CLASS A: Class A Members shall be all Members otherthan Class B and Class C Members. Class A Members shall beentitled to one (1) vote for each Lot in which they hold theinterest required for membership. When more than one personholds such interest or interests in any Lot, all such personsshall be Members, and the vote for such Lot shall be exercisedas they, among themselves, determine, but in no event shall morethan one (1) vote be cast with respect to any such Lot.

CLASS B: Class B Members shall be any bona fide Ownerwho is engaged in the process of constructing a residentialdwelling on any Lot for sale to consumers. Class B Members shallbe non-voting members of the Association. The Class membershipshall cease, and each Class B Member shall become a Class AMember:

(i) when the total number of votes outstanding in theClass A membership equals the total number of votes outstandingin the Class C membership or

(ii) on the tenth (10th) anniversary of the datehereof, whichever occurs first in time.

CLASS C: The Class C Member shall be Declarant. TheClass C Member shall be entitled to six (6) votes for each Lotwhich it owns and for each Lot owned by all Class B Members.

Notwithstanding the aforementioned voting rights within theAssociation and consistent with the provisions of Section 10.02hereinafter, until:
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(a) Declarant no longer owns:

(i) record title to any Lot; and

(ii) a lien interest in any Lot; and

(iii) title to any adjoining acreage intended tobe developed as an additional section or phase of Harper’s Glen;or

(b) January 1, 2013

whichever occurs first in time, neither the Association nor theMembers shall take any action or inaction with respect to anymatter whatsoever without the consent and approval of theDeclarant, which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
3.03 Qppum, Notice and Voting Regujremen5 Thequorum, notice and voting requiremen5 of and Pertaining to theAssociation are set forth within the Articles of Incorporationand Bylaws of the Association, as same may be amended from timeto time. Subject to the provisions of Section 3.02 above, anyaction by or on behalf of the Association may be taken with theassent given in writing and signed by Members who collectivelyhold or control more than sixty Percent (60%) of the outstandingvotes of the Association.

ARTICLE IV

GENERjj POWERS ND DUTIES OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS

4.01 Powers and Duties. The affairs of the Associationshall be conducted by its Board of Directors (herein referred toas the “Board”). The Board shall be Selected in accordance withthe Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of the Association. TheBoard, for the benefit of the Common Properties and the Owners,shall provide, and shall pay for out of the maintenance fund(s)Provided for in Article VI below, the following.

(a) Care and preservation of the Common Propertiesand the furnishing and upkeep of any desired petsonal propertyfor use in the Common Properties;

(b) Any private trash and garbage collection serviceand security arrangements;
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(c) Taxes, insurance and utilities (including,without limitation, electricity, gas, water and sewer charges)which pertain to the Common Properties only;

(d) The services of a person or firm (includingDeclarant and any affiliates of Declarant) to manage theAssociation or any separate portion thereof, to the extentdeemed advisable by the Board, and the services of such otherpersonnel as the Board shall determine to be necessary or properfor the operation of the Association, whether such personnel areemployed directly by the Board or by a manager designated by theBoard.

(e) Legal and accounting services; and

(f) Any other materials, supplies, furniture, labor,services, maintenance, repairs, structural alteration, taxes orassessments which the Board is required to obtain or pay forpursuant to the terms of this Declaration or which in itsopinion shall be necessary or proper for the operation orprotection of the Association or for the enforcement of thisDeclaration.

The Board shall have the following additional rights, powers andduties:

(g) To execute all declarations of ownership for taxassessment purposes with regard to any of the Common Propertiesowned by the Association;

(h) To enter into agreements or contracts withinsurance companies, taxing authorities and the holders of firstmortgage liens on the individual Lots with respect to: (i) taxeson the Common Properties; (ii) insurance coverage (if any) onCommon Properties, as they relate to the assessment, collectionand disbursement process envisioned by Article V hereinabove;and (iii) utility installation, consumption and service matters;

(i) To borrow funds to pay costs of operation,secured by assignment or pledge of rights against delinquentOwners, if the Board sees fit or secured by such assets of theAssociation as deemed appropriate by the lender and theAssociation;

(j) To enter into contracts, maintain one or morebank accounts, and, generally, to have all the powers necessaryor incidental to the operation and management of theAssociation;
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(k) To protect or defend the Common Properties fromloss or damage by suit or otherwise, to sue or defend n anycourt of law on behalf of the Association and to provideadequate reserves for repairs and replacements;

(1) To make reasonable rules and regulations for theoperation of the Common Properties and to amend them from timeto time;

(m) To make available to each Owner within ninety(90) days after the end of each year an annual report;

(n) Pursuant to Article VII herein, to adjust theamount, collect, and use any insurance proceeds to repair damageor replace lost property, to assess the Members in proportionateamounts to cover the deficiency;

(o) To enforce the provisions of this Declaration andany rules made hereunder and to fine, enjoin and/or seek damagesfrom any Owner for violation of such provisions or rules.

4.02 Board Powers, Exclusive. The Board shall have theexclusive right to contract for all goods, services, andinsurance, and the exclusive right and obligation to perform thefunctions of the Board, except as otherwise provided herein. Inthe event or if for any reason the Board is not deemedauthorized to act for and on behalf of the Association and theMembers, then Declarant may exercise its power and authorityunder Section 10.02 hereof to act for and on behalf of theAssociation and the Members, and the Association shall reimburseDeclarant for any and all reasonable expenses incurred in soacting.

4.03 Contracts With Owners. The Board, on behalf ofthe Association, shall have full power and authority to contractwith any Owner (including, without limitation, Declarant) forthe performance, on behalf of the Association, of services whichthe Board is otherwise required to perform pursuant to the termshereof, such contracts to be upon such terms and conditions andfor such consideration as the Board may deem proper, advisableand in the best interest of the Association.

4.04 Liability Limitations. Neither any Member, theBoard, any Director, nor any Officer of the Association shall bepersonally liable for debts contacted for, or otherwise incurredby the Association, or for a tort of another Member, whethersuch other Member was action on behalf of the Association or
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otherwise. Neither Declarant, the Association, its Directors,officers, agents, or employees shall be liable for anyincidental or consequential damages for failure to inspect anypremises, improvements or portion thereof or for failure torepair or maintain the same. Declarant, the Association or anyother person, firm or corporation liable to make such repairs ormaintenance shall not be liable for any personal injury or otherincidental or consequential damages occasioned by any act oromission in the repair or maintenance of any premises,improvements or portion thereof.

4.05 Reserve Funds. The Board may establish reservefunds which may be maintained and accounted for separately fromother funds maintained for annual operating expense and mayestablish separate, irrevocable trust accounts in order tobetter demonstrate that the amounts deposited therein arecapital contributions and not net income to the Association.

4.06 Restrictions on Contracts. Neither Declarant northe Association may directly or indirectly enter into anymanagement agreement or any other contract on behalf of theAssociation which extends beyond the date Class C membershipscease as provided in Section 3.02 of this Declaration. TheAssociation may, however, following such date, enter into newmanagement agreements or other contracts in accordance with thisDeclaration.

ARTICLE V

MAINTENANCE OF THE COMMON PROPERTY

The Declarant shall have the authority to enforce all theDeed Restrictions and assess the Owners with reasonable andappropriate maintenance fees for the maintenance of the lots andCommon Properties. The Declarant will oversee the maintenance ofthe Common Properties until sixty percent (60%) of the homes areconstructed. At such time the Homeowners Association shallassume the responsibility of the maintenance and control of theCommon Properties.

ARTICLE VI

CONVENANTS FOR ASSESSMENTS

6.01 Personal Obligation of Assessments. Each Owner ofa Lot by acceptance of a deed therefore, whether or not it shall
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be so expressed in such deed, is deemed, as a part of the
purchase money consideration for such deed and conveyance, to
covenant and agree to pay to the Declarant and/or the
Association (or to an independent entity or agency which may be
designated by the Declarant and/or the Association to receive
such monies):

(a) Regular assessments or charges for maintenance,
on portions of the Common Properties (including, without
limitation, those matters described within Section 4.01 hereof);

(b) Special group assessments for capital
improvements or unusual or emergency matters, such assessments
to be fixed, established and collected from time to time as
hereinafter provided;

(C) Special individual assessments levied against
individual Owners to reimburse the Association for extra costs
for maintenance and repairs caused by the willful or negligent
acts of the individual Owner and not caused by ordinary wear and
tear; and

(d) Individual assessments and fines levied against
individual Owners for violations of rules and regulations
pertaining to the Association and/or the Common Properties.

6.02 Creation of Lien. Declarant and the Association
hereby reserve a vendor’s lien against each Lot to secure the
payment of any assessment which may be levied pursuant to the
terms and provisions of Sections 6.05, 6.06, 7.11 and/or 10.06
hereof, and the expenses incurred in connection with the
enforcement thereof, including, without limitation, interest at
the maximum rate permitted by law, costs and reasonable
attorneys’ fees. Such lien may be enforced by appropriate
judicial proceedings and the amounts secured thereby shall be
the obligation of an chargeable to Owner. Such lien shall be and
is subordinate and inferior only to the following: (i)
assessments, liens and charges in favor of the State of Texas
and any political subdivision thereof for taxes past due and
unpaid on the Lot; and (ii) amounts due under any first lien
deed of trust duly recorded prior to the recordation of any
assessment lien as provided in Section 6.03 of this Article VI.

6.03 Assessment Lien.

(a) All sums assessed but unpaid, including interest
thereon at the maximum rate permitted by law from the date such
assessments are due until said assessments are paid (subject to
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the provisions hereof limiting the interest contracted for,
charged or received to the maximum permitted by applicable law)
shall constitute a lien on the Lot superior to all other liens
and encumbrances, except as provided in Section 6.02 of this
Article VI. Declarant, or the Board or its duly appointed agent,
may (but shall not be required to) prepare a written notice
setting forth the amount of such unpaid indebtedness, the name
of Owner and a description of the Lot. Such notice shall be
signed by Declarant or the Board or its duly appointed agent and
may be recorded in the office of the County Clerk of Tarrant
County, Texas. Such lien may be enforced by the foreclosure of
it upon the Lot by the Declarant or the Board or its duly
appointed agent. In any such proceeding, the Owner shall be
required to pay the costs, expenses and attorneys’ fees incurred
in connection with filing the lien, and in the event of any
foreclosure proceeding, all additional costs, expenses and
attorneys’ fees incurred in connection with any such foreclosure
proceeding. Declarant or the Board or its duly appointed agent
shall have the power to bid on the Lot at foreclosure or other
legal sale and to acquire and hold, lease, mortgage, convey or
otherwise deal with the same. Any mortgagee holding a lien on
the Lot may pay, but shall be required to pay, any unpaid
assessments owing with respect to the Lot, but such payment
shall not be deemed a waiver of Owner’s default by either
Declarant, the Board or such mortgagee.

(b) The amount of the assessments assessed against
the Lot shall also be a personal obligation or indebtedness of
the Owner thereof at the time the assessment is made. Suit to
recover a money judgment for unpaid assessments shall be
maintainable without foreclosing or waiving the lien securing
same.

(C) Owner, by acceptance of the deed to the Property,
hereby expressly vests in Declarant, the Board or its agents the
right and power to bring all actions against Owner personally
for the collection of such charges as a debt, and to enforce the
aforesaid liens by all methods available for the enforcement of
such liens. No Owner may waive or otherwise escape liability for
the assessments provided herein by non—use of the Common
Properties or by abandonment of his Lot.

(d) If any assessment remains unpaid at the
expiration of thirty (30) calendar days from and after the due
date established by the Declarant and/or the Board, a late
charge may be assessed, if permitted by applicable law, against
the non—paying Owner for each month that any portion of an
assessment remains unpaid. The late charge shall be in the

-11 -



amount of Twenty-Five and No/100 Dollars ($25.00) for all Class
A Members and Twelve and 50/100 Dollars ($12.50) for all Class B
and Class C Members. A reasonable service charge in an amount
established by the Board may be charged for each check that is
returned because of insufficient funds. The amounts of late
charges and service charges may be adjusted, from time to time,
by the Board consistent with any changes in the amounts of
regular or special assessments; provided, however, that the
amount of any late charges assessed against Class B Members
shall be fifty percent (50%) of the amount of the late charge
assessed against Class A Members.

6.04 Purpose of Assessments. The assessments levied by the
Association shall be used exclusively for the purposes of (i)
promoting the health, recreation, safety and welfare of the
residents of the property; (ii) improving and maintaining any
walkways, jogging and bicycle trails, or other properties,
services and facilities directly related to the use and
enjoyment of the Common Properties; (iii) paying the cost of
labor, equipment (including the expense of leasing any
equipment) and materials required for, and the management and
supervision of, the Common Properties; (iv) carrying out the
duties of the Board as set forth in Article IV hereof; (v)
carrying out the various matters set forth or envisioned herein
or in any amendment or supplement hereto; and (vi) for any
matter or thing designated by the City of Keller in connection
with any zoning, subdivision, platting, building or development
requirements.

6.05 Basis and Amount of Regular Maintenance Assessments.

(a) Until and unless otherwise determined by the
Declarant and/or the Board, the maximum regular assessment shall
be Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00) per Lot per year, payable in
semi—annual installments, in advance.

(b) The Declarant and/or the Board may establish the
maximum annual assessment for each Lot, provided that the
maximum annual assessment may not be increased more than thirty
percent (30%) above the maximum annual assessment or the
previous year unless otherwise approved by the Members of the
Association as provided in Section 3.03 of Article III.

(C) After consideration of current maintenance costs
and the future needs of the Association, the Declarant and/or
the Board shall fix the actual annual assessment at an amount
equal to or less than the then-existing maximum annual
assessment.
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(d) The Declarant and/or the Board may establish a
time—price differential schedule for the payment of the regular
assessment in which the lowest amount is the actual regular base
assessment.

6.06 Special Assessments for Capital Improvements. In
addition to the regular assessments authorized by Section 6.03
hereof, the Association may levy in any fiscal year a special
assessment, applicable to that year only, for the purpose of
defraying, in whole or in part, the cost of any construction or
reconstruction, unexpected repair or replacement of a described
capital improvement upon the Common Properties, including any
necessary fixtures and personal property related thereto;
provided that any such assessment shall have the affirmative
approval of the Members of the Association.

6.07 Uniform Rate of Annual and Special Assessments. Both
regular and special capital assessments must be fixed at a
uniform rate for all Lots. Each Lot owned by a Class A Member
shall be charged with one hundred percent (100%) of the
established per Lot assessment, while each Lot owned by a Class
B Member shall be charged with fifty percent (50%) of the
established per Lot assessment. Lots owned by Declarant shall
not be charged with any portion of any assessment.

6.08 Date of Commencement of Assessments: Due Dates. The
Declarant and/or the Board may prescribe from time to time that
the regular base assessments are to be collected on an annual,
semi—annual, quarter or monthly basis, and accordingly, the
Declarant and/or the Board shall prescribe the appropriate due
dates and, if applicable, the time—price differential rates and
due dates. All regular base assessments shall be collected in
advance. The due date or dates (if it is to be paid in
installments) of any other assessments or special assessment
under Sections 6.05 and 6.06 hereof, shall be fixed in the
respective resolution authorizing such assessment.

6.09 Duties of the Board with Respect to Assessments.

(a) In the event of a revision to the amount or rate
of the regular base assessment, or establishment of a special
group or special individual assessment, the Declarant and/or the
Board, shall fix the amount of the base assessment against each
Lot, and the applicable due dates for each assessment, at least
sixty (60) days in advance of such date or period, and the Board
shall, at that time, prepare a roster of the Lots and
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assessments applicable thereto which shall be kept in the office
of the Declarant and/or the Association.

(b) Written notice of the assessment shall thereupon
be delivered or mailed to every Owner subject thereto.

(c) The Declarant and/or the Board shall upon demand
at any time furnish to any Owner liable for said assessment, a
certificate in writing singed by Declarant and/or an Officer of
the Association, setting forth whether said assessment has been
paid. Such certificate shall be conclusive evidence of payment
of any assessment therein stated to haves been paid. A
reasonable charge may be made by the Board for the issuance of
such certificate.

ARTICLE VII

CONSTRUCTION OF IMPROVEMENTS AND
USE OF LOTS — PROTECTIVE COVENANTS

The Property (and each Lot situated therein) shall be
occupied and used as follows:

7.01 Residential Use. All Lots (excluding, however,
those platted lots on which certain Common Properties may be
located) shall be used for residential purposes only. No
building or structure shall be erected, altered, placed or
permitted to remain on any Lot other than a single-family
dwelling and a private garage for two (2) or more automobiles.
No building or structure on any lot shall exceed two and one—
half (2 1/2) stories in height.

7.02 Minimum Floor Space. Except as hereinafter
specified, the total air-conditioned “living” area of the main
structure on each Lot shall contain a minimum square footage,
exclusive of porches, garages and other outbuildings, of 2,800
square feet. The minimum square footage of the ground floor, or
main level “living” area requirement for any Lot on which a
“story—and—a—half,” house is built, shall be 2,200 square feet.
The minimum square footage of the ground floor or main level
“living” area requirement for any Lot on which a “two—story”
house is built, shall be 1,800 square feet. However, the total
floor area of “living” area in such a residential structure
(exclusive of garage, porches, out—buildings, patios, etc.)
shall equal or exceed the required total minimum footage areas
as set out above; all of which areas shall be completed and
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finished simultaneously with first construction of such a
structure.

7.03 Garages. Each single-family residential dwelling
erected on any Lot shall provide garage space for a minimum of
two (2) conventional automobiles. All garages shall be rear or
side entry; provided, however, they meet the following
requirements. Any garage which is nearer to the front property
line than eighty (80) feet shall be attached to the main
structure by at least a covered walkway, breezeway, or covered
patio, and it shall be constructed with a side or rear entry. On
corner lots where the garage is nearer to the front or side
street property line than eighty (80) feet, it shall provide a
rear or side entry only, wherein the garage door does not face
either the front or side yard street. Garages that are greater
than eighty (80) feet from the property line may have a front
(with matching masonry wing wall), rear or side entry. However,
in the event a front entry is used, the garage plan must have
written approval of the Architectural Control Committee
(“Committee”), to ensure proper screening from the street. No
carport shall be visible from a street.

No driveway shall enter any lot directly from Whitley
Road or Frank Lane.

7.04 Roofs. All roofs shall be constructed of slate,
tile, composition shingles with 240# weight, 30—year warranty,
copper or other material first approved by the Committee. The
color of such roofing materials must be of a gray weatherwood or
slate shadow color or be approved by the Committee and otherwise
be in compliance in all respects with applicable City of Keller
ordinances. The roof pitch elevation of any structure shall be a
minimum of eight (8) feet by twelve (12) feet. Any pitch less
than eight (8) by twelve (12) must have prior approval of the
Committee.

7.05 Building Lines. All residences or dwellings
erected or placed on any Lot shall face the road or street
adjacent to the Lot as shown on the recorded plat of the
Property or as prescribed in the deed from Declarant conveying
the Lot. No portion of such dwelling or residence shall be
nearer to the front property line of said Lot than the building
line as designated on the recorded plat of the Property. The
front building setback on all lots is fifty (50) feet and the
minimum rear setback on all lots is thirty (30) feet. Side yard
setbacks are 10% of the lot width, but not more than fifteen
(15) feet.
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7.06 Fences. No chain link fences or other wire type
fences shall be erected or located on any Lot so as to be
visible from the front, side or rear of the Lot. No fence, wall
or hedge shall be erected, placed or altered on any Lot nearer
to any street than the minimum building setback line indicated
on the recorded plat of the Property. No fence, wall or hedge
shall exceed eight (8) feet in height unless otherwise
specifically required by the City of Keller. Only wrought iron
fencing will be allowed to extend from the outer perimeter of a
home to the side property line. In addition, such wrought iron
fencing must be recessed from the front building line of the
dwelling a minimum distance of ten (10) feet. Any fencing
located from the front of the Lot to the back of the Lot
(perpendicular to the front property line) may be of wood
material; provided however, that all such wood fencing,
regardless of location, shall (i) be composed of cedar, redwood
or spruce, (ii) have slats measuring between four (4) and eight
(8) inches wide which are installed vertically only (not
horizontally or diagonally) and (iii) not be painted or stained
(except with a clear stain) on any surface which faces a street,
alley or adjoining Lot unless otherwise approved by the
Committee. All service and sanitation facilities must be
enclosed within fences, walls or landscaping so as not to be
visible from any residential street, (iv) any fence which faces
a street such as side yards between the house and the property
line on interior lots or corner lots with fences facing two
streets (front yard and side yard), shall be wrought iron only,
unless otherwise approved by the Committee, (v) all side and
rear property line fences shall be constructed so as not to
impede the water flow in any swale located thereon.

No wooden fences are allowed along Whitley Road and Frank
Lane; only wrought iron fencing and live screening is allowed.

Given the great variety of potential fencing and screening
configurations and materials, it is understood that the fencing
restrictions contained in this Section 7.06 may not be
exhaustive; therefore, no fence or wall shall be erected, placed
or altered on any Lot without the prior approval of the
Committee.

7.07 Signs. No sign or signs shall be displayed to the
public view on any Lot, except that: (1) any builder, during the
applicable initial construction and sales period, may utilize
one professional sign per Lot for advertising and sales
purposes, provided that such sign must be approved as to size
and number (including, without limitation, any directional
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signs) by the Committee; (2) thereafter, a dignified “for sale”sign (of not more than twelve (12) square feet in size) may beutilized by the Owner of the respective Lot for the applicablesituation; (3) development related signs owned or erected byDeclarant shall be permitted; and (4) signs displaying the nameof a security company shall be permitted, provided that suchsigns are (i) ground mounted, (ii) limited to two (2) in number(one if the front yard and one in the back yard); (iii) of areasonable size; and (iv) subject to the prior written approvalof the Committee. Signs which are temporary in nature, (i.e.“garage sale” signs) shall only be permitted for a specifiedperiod of time upon approval by the Committee of a writtenrequest by the individual Lot Owner describing the nature of thesign and the time period for which it will be displayed. Inaddition to the foregoing, all off—site signs shall be subjectto the size, content and number approved by the Committee. No“Open House” or signs with similar messages shall be permittedduring any period f time when sales people are not locatedwithin the home(s) shown to be open. Nothing contained in thisSection 7.07 shall be applicable to signs placed by Declarantin, on or around the Property.

7.08 Easements: Utilities. All streets, alleys andeasements shown on the recorded plat of the Property have beenreserved for the purposes indicated. No Owner may erect anystructure of any type whatsoever in these easement areas, normay an Owner use the surface of an easement area for any privateuses. With respect to these easement areas, as well as any otherareas described within recorded easement documents, and theCommon Properties, any and all bona tide public utility servicecompanies shall have the right of access, ingress, egress,regress and use of the surface estate for the installation andmaintenance of utility facilities.

Except as to special street lighting or other aerialfacilities which may be required by the City of Keller or may berequired by the franchise of any utility company, no aerialutility facilities of any type (except meters, risers, servicepedestals and other surface installations necessary to maintainor operate appropriate underground facilities) shall be erectedor installed within the Property, whether upon Lots, easements,streets, or rights-of-way of any type, either by the utilitycompany or any other person or entity, (including but notlimited to any person owning or acquiring any part of theProperty) and all utility service facilities (including but notlimited to water, sewer, gas, electricity and telephone) shallbe buried underground, under recreational easements, Common
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Properties, streets or utility easement areas for the purpose of
serving any structure located on any part of the Property.

7.09 Temporary Structures. No temporary structure
of any kind shall be erected or placed upon any Lot. Temporary
structures shall include, but not be limited to, any garage,
servant’s house or other improvement erected more than one
hundred twenty (120) days prior to the completion of the main
portion of the single-family dwelling. However, any Class B
Member may maintain temporary sales or construction offices,
provided such sales or construction offices are removed within
sixty (60) days after completion of sales or construction , as
the case may be.

7.10 Vehicles. Any truck, boat, boat trailer, animal
trailer, trailer, mobile home, motor home, camp mobile, camper
or any motorized vehicle other than a conventional automobile,
shall be stored, placed or parked within the garage of the
appropriate Owner or so as to be completely hidden from view.
All vehicles belonging to owners or guests of owners must be
parked overnight in the owner’s driveway or garage. In no case
may the vehicles of owners, or guests of owners, be parked
overnight on the streets of the subdivision or within the
improved yard of the owners. Trucks with tonnage in excess of
three-quarters (3/4) ton shall not be permitted to park
overnight on the streets, driveways or otherwise within the
Property. No vehicle of any size, which transports inflammatory
explosive cargo, may be parked or stored within the Property at
any time. Any vehicle or trailer left in the street for more
than twenty four (24) hours will be subject to being towed away
at the discretion of the Committee.

7.11 Garbage and Weeds. No Lot shall be used or maintained
as a dumping ground for rubbish, trash or garbage. All garbage
shall be kept in city-approved containers. All garbage
containers shall be placed on the street in front of their
dwelling on the day of collection and shall otherwise be in
compliance with applicable ordinances of the City of Keller.

If after ten (10) days prior written notice an Owner shall
fail to: (i) control weeds, grass and/or other unsightly growth;
or (ii) remove trash, rubble building and construction debris;
or (iii) exercise reasonable care of conduct to prevent or
remedy an unclean, untidy or unsightly condition, then Declarant
or the Board shall have the authority and right to go onto said
Lot for the purpose of mowing and cleaning said Lot and shall
have the authority and right to assess and collect from the
Owner of such Lot a reasonable sum not to exceed Five Hundred
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Dollars ($500.00) for mowing or cleaning said Lot on each
respective occasion of such mowing or cleaning. The
assessments, together with interest (at the highest permitted
lawful rate per annum) thereon and any costs of collection
thereof, shall be a charge on the Lot and shall be continuing
lien upon the Lot against which such assessment is made. Each
such assessment, together with interest thereon and costs of
collection thereof, shall also be the continuing personal
obligation of the Owner of such Lot at the time when the
assessment occurred. The lien securing any such assessment shall
be subordinate and inferior to the lien of any mortgage and any
renewals or extensions thereof existing prior to the assessment
date.

7.12 Construction Completion Time. Each
residence constructed on each Lot and any other improvements
thereto shall be commenced and completed with due diligence
promptly after approval by the Committee of the plans and
specifications prepared in connection with such construction.
All exterior construction of the primary residential structure,
garage, porches, and any other appurtenances or appendages of
every kind and character of any Lot and all interior
construction shall be completed not later than twelve (12)
months following the commencement of construction. For the
purposes hereof, the term “commencement of construction” shall
be deemed to mean the date on which the foundation forms are
set. In the event that a residence is partially or totally
damaged by fire or other causes, the Owner of such residence
must either rebuild the residence or completely clear the Lot.
In the event the Owner desires to rebuild, the construction or
restoration of the damaged residence, or portion thereof, must
commence within one hundred twenty (120) days after the
occurrence causing the damage. No construction or restoration
shall commence, however, until plans and specifications have
been submitted to the Committee (and are subsequently approved)
as required in Article X(b) hereof. In the event the Owner does
not desire to rebuild, the Owner must clear away all remaining
debris and restore the Lot to the condition in which it existed
prior to the initial construction of the damaged residence. At
any time after twelve (12) months shall have passed after an
Owner acquires title to a Lot, Declarant following its
conveyance of such Lot shall have the right to repurchase such
Lot unless the construction of a residence thereon meeting the
standards of these restrictions shall have been commenced and
diligently pursued with reasonable diligence. The price for such
repurchase shall be the same price for which the Declarant sold
such Lot (exclusive of any interest) to Owner and the closing
shall occur twenty (20) days after Declarant gives to Owner
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written notice of Declarant’s election to repurchase. The deedfrom Owner to Declarant shall only be subject to the sameexceptions to title as contained in the deed from Declarant toOwner. In the event Owner fails to complete construction of ahouse on such lot within twelve (12) months after an Owneracquires title to a Lot, Declarant may impose a fine for suchviolation, which shall not exceed One Hundred Dollars ($100.00)per day until such house is substantially completed. The fine,together with interest at the highest lawful rate per annum andany costs of collection including attorneys’ fees, shall be acontinuing lien upon the 1t against which such fine is made.

7.13 Offensive Activities: Pets. No noxious or offensiveactivity shall be conducted on any Lot nor shall anything bedone thereon which is or may become an annoyance or nuisancewithin the Property or any portion thereof. No animals,livestock, swine or poultry of any kind shall be raised, bred orkept on any Lot, except that dogs, cats or other household petsmay be kept; provided that they are not kept, bred or maintainedfor commercial purposes and further provided that all Ownersshall comply with the applicable ordinances of the City ofKeller. In addition, not more than four (4) household pets maybe kept on any Lot and any litters of household pets which wouldcause the total number of pets on any Lot to exceed four (4)must be sold or otherwise disposed of within six (6) months fromthe birth of any such litter so that the total number of petsshall not exceed four (4) after such six (6) month period.

7.14 Exterior Surfaces. The total exterior surface of allresidential dwellings shall be constructed of not less thaneighty percent (80%) brick, brick veneer, stone or stone veneer,stucco or similar masonry product on the first story, or anycombination thereof approved by the Committee. The second storymay have less than 80% of the above named materials as long asthe materials are in compliance with the City of Keller buildingcodes and are first approved by the Committee in writing. Allchimneys shall be 100% brick, stucco or stone or other materialapproved by the Committee. All exterior surfaces, especially anypainted or stained wood surfaces (including, without limitation,garage doors) must be maintained in good condition. Installationof all types of exterior items and surfaces such as addressnumbers or external ornamentation, lights, mail chutes, exteriorpaint or stain, shall be subject to the prior written approvalof the Committee. The installation of solar panels on any roofor other portion of a residence, which is visible from anystreet, alley or adjoining Lot, is expressly prohibited. Allwindows, which are visible from any residential street, shall becovered with draperies or blinds within thirty (30) days after

- 20 -



the date of which the main structure is occupied. All tin foil
and newspaper window covers are expressly prohibited.

7.15 Antennas and Aerials. All television antennas and
other antennas and aerials shall be located inside the attic or
under the roof so as to be completely hidden from view. However,
digital antennas with a maximum radius of 18 inches may be
installed on the exterior of the residence if the location is
approved by the Architectural Control Committee prior to
installation, such digital antennas shall not be located on the
roof but shall be located only on the wall below the eves or on
a ground pedestal.

Satellite dishes larger than 18 inches shall not be
permitted unless specifically approved in writing by the
Committee. If the Committee gives the approval, the dish shall
be screened from view from all public streets, unless otherwise
approved by the Committee. Screening shall include eight (8)
foot fences (if the Committee determines they are necessary),
shrubs and trees. A rendering shall be submitted by the Owner to
the Committee showing the proposed location of the dish and the
screening around it. The Committee would want to see brochures
describing the color, material and height. No towers shall be
permitted.

7.16 Landscapinq. Each residence shall be landscaped on
the front and side yards within ninety (90) days after the date
on which the carpet has been installed in the residence. The
landscaping of the front and side yards of each Lot shall be
principally grass sod. The Committee may allow hydromulch to be
used as a substitute for sod if the Owner provides written
assurance to the Committee that the hydromuich treatment will be
repeated until the Committee is satisfied that an even growth of
grass has been established. In the event the Committee is not
satisfied, and written notice is provided to the Owner, then the
Owner agrees to sod part or all of the front and side yards as
directed by the Committee within thirty (30) days of written
notice from the Committee. In addition, each Owner, at a
minimum, shall install an adequate underground sprinkling system
in the front and side yards of the Lot. The Owner shall keep the
yard sufficiently watered to insure adequate growth of the
grass. At least three (3) three—inch (3”) diameter oak trees or
other trees approved by the Committee in writing shall be
planted in the front yard area at the completion of construction
of the residence. The Committee will waive this requirement if
adequate existing trees are retained.
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7.17 Retaining Walls. Retaining walls shall not be
constructed of wood tie wall unless they are not visible from
the street and are approved by the Cortunittee in writing.
Retaining walls which are more than twenty—four inches (24”)
tall as measured from the top of the concrete footing, shall be
constructed using a formed concrete wall composed of reinforced
concrete and/or concrete or haydite block, or interlocking
concrete stone or split faced concrete stone. Haydite or
concrete block walls shall be reinforced and filled with
concrete. A brick or stone facing must be in front of the
concrete wall. No concrete retaining walls will be built without
using a brick or stone face. On retaining walls more than forty—
eight inches (48”) tall as measured from the bottom of the
concrete footing, the design of the structure must be approved
by the City of Keller. On retaining walls less than twenty—four
inches (24”) measured from the top of the concrete footing, a
concrete formed wall is not necessary; however, brick or stone
materials must be used. All retaining walls shall have weep
holes placed at a maximum of ten foot (10’) center of the base
of the wall to allow for proper drainage. The weep holes shall
be constructed using at least one and one-half inch (1 1/2”) PVC
pipe.

7.18 Basketball Goals. Basketball goals, backboards and
nets shall only be permitted if they are approved in writing by
the Committee with regard to their location and material.

7.19 Gazebos, Greenhouses, Storage Sheds, Clotheslines,
Etc. No gazebo, greenhouse, storage shed, children’s
playhouses, tree houses, clothesline or other similar structure
shall be erected, constructed or placed upon any Lot without
prior written approval by the Committee.

7.20 Mail Boxes. All mailboxes shall be of masonry
construction and approved by the Committee and shall comply with
all applicable laws and ordinances and shall be constructed of
the same masonry material as the front of the home in front of
which it is located. Each mailbox shall have a minimum of nine
inch (9”) by fifteen-inch (15”) white cast stone address insert
with black numbers installed on the front of the mail box.

7.21 Pool Equipment. No pool may be erected,
constructed or installed without the prior written consent of
the Committee. Aboveground pools are expressly prohibited. All
pool service equipment shall be fenced and located in either (a)
a side yard between the front and rear boundaries of the
dwelling; or (b) in the rear yard; and shall not be visible from
any residential street or alley and shall be screened from any
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Adjoining Lot. Before a pool is installed, it shall be inspected
by the City of Keller, Texas (“City”) and/or Declarant as to
whether it conforms to the drainage plans for the City. It shall
not impede drainage.

7.22 Utility Meters and Air-Conditioning Compressors. All
utility meters, equipment, air—conditioning compressors,
evaporative coolers and similar items must be located in areas
designated by the Committee and must be screened from view as
required by the Committee. No window unit air-conditioning
systems shall be permitted on any home.

7.23 prying of Clothes. The drying of clothes in public
view is prohibited. The owners and occupants of any Lots at the
intersections of streets or adjacent to parks, playgrounds, open
spaces or other facilities where the rear yard is visible to
public view shall construct a drying yard or other suitable
enclosure to screen from public view the equipment which is
incident to normal residences, such as clothes drying equipment,
yard equipment and storage piles.

7.24 Installation and Maintenance of all Bar Ditch
Crossings and Sidewalks: Each Lot must at all times comply with
the grading plan as approved by the City of Keller and comply
with sidewalk and driveway culvert details as shown in Exhibits
B-i, B-2 and B-3. The Committee must approve any additional
culvert crossings. Front sidewalks are required by city
ordinance along with side yard sidewalks on the street side of
corner lots. All driveways, approaches and sidewalks shall be
constructed of concrete.

7.25 pcial Conditions. Dwelling units on Lots iO-i3,
Block A, shall be fire-sprinkled per City of Keller
requirements.

ARTICLE VIII

ARCHITECTURAL CONTROL

8.01 (a) Architectural control shall be supervised by an
Architectural Control Committee, hereinafter called the
“Committee”. The Committee shall be individual(s) selected and
approved by Declarant, which Committee and it successors are
hereby vested with the full right and authority to act as such
under the provisions of this Declaration. A majority of the
Committee may designate a representative to act for it. In the
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event of the death or resignation of any member of the
Committee, the Declarant shall have full authority to designate
a successor. Neither the members of the Committee nor its
designated representative shall be entitled to any compensation
for services performed pursuant to this covenant. The Conunittee
shall not be liable in damages to anyone submitting plans to it
for approval or to any Owner or occupant of the Property by
reason of error or mistake in judgment, negligence, or
nonfeasance arising out of or in connection with the approval or
disapproval or failure to approve any such plans. No approval by
the Committee shall constitute or be deemed to constitute any
representation or warranty of the adequacy or fitness of any
improvements approved by the Committee nor shall the Committee
have any liability regarding such adequacy or fitness.

(b) No building permit for construction of
improvements on any Lot and no building, structure, fence, wall
or improvement of any kind or nature shall be erected, placed or
altered on any Lot until all plans and specifications requested
by the Committee and a plot plan have been submitted to and
approved in writing by the Committee as to:

(i) quality of workmanship and materials;
adequacy of site dimensions; proper facing of main elevation
with respect to nearby streets;

(ii) conformity and harmony of the external
design, color, type and appearance of exterior surfaces and
landscaping;

(iii) location with respect to topography and
finished grade elevation and effect of location and use on
neighboring Lots and improvements situated thereon and any
drainage arrangement;

(iv) the other standards set forth within this
Declaration (and any amendments hereto) or as may be set forth
within bulletins promulgated by the Committee, or matters in
which the Committee has been vested with the authority to render
a final interpretation and decision; and

(v) the plot plan shall show, among other
things, the location of the home to be constructed on the Lot,
the applicable lot lines, building lines, driveway, retaining
walls, fences and drainage.

(c) Final plans, the plot plan and specifications
requested by the Committee (including all such detail as the
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Committee shall require) shall be submitted in duplicate to theCommittee for approval or disapproval. At such time as the plansand specifications meet the approval of the Committee, onecomplete set of plans and specifications will be retained by theCommittee and a letter of complete approval or approval based oncertain conditions and specifications will be sent to the Owner.If found not to be in compliance with these Covenants andRestrictions, a letter statement of items found not to complywith these Covenants and Restrictions will be sent to theBuilder. Any modifications or changes to the approved set ofplans and specifications must again be submitted to theCommittee for its inspection and approval. The approval ordisapproval of the Committee, as required herein, shall benarrative and in writing. If the Committee, or its respectivedesignated representative, fails to approve or disapprove suchplans and specifications within thirty (30) days after the dateof submission, then approval shall be presumed. Furtherprovided, however, that nothing in this paragraph shall affectin any way the method for seeking or granting variances, asdescribed in the following paragraph, nor shall a failure of theCommittee to act on a variance request within any particularperiod of time constitute the granting or approval of any suchvariance request.

Cd) Upon submission of a written narrative requestfor same, the Committee may, from time to time, in its solediscretion, permit Owners to construct, erect, or installimprovements, which are in variance from the Covenants orRestrictions which are provided in this Declaration or which maybe promulgated in the future. No member of the Committee shallbe liable to any Owner or other person claiming by, through, oron behalf of any Owner, for any claims, causes of action, ordamages arising out of the granting or denial of, or otheraction or failure to act upon, any variance request by any Owneror any person acting for or on behalf of any Owner. Each requestfor a variance submitted hereunder shall be reviewed separatelyand apart from other such requests and the grant of a varianceto any Owner shall not constitute a waiver of the Committee’sright to strictly enforce these Covenants and Restrictionsagainst any other Owner. Each such written request must identifyand set forth in narrative detail the specific restriction orstandard from which a variance is sought and described incomplete detail the exact nature of the variance sought. Anygrant of a variance by the Committee must be in writing and mustidentify in narrative detail both the standard from which avariance is being sought and the specific variance beinggranted. Any variance granted by the Committee shall beconsidered a rule made under this Declaration.
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(e) The Committee may from time to time publish and
promulgate architectural standards bulletins which shall be
fair, reasonable and uniformly applied and shall carry forward
the spirit and intention of these Covenants and Restrictions.
Such bulletins shall supplement these Covenants and Restrictions
and are incorporated herein by reference. Although the Committee
shall have unbridled discretion with respect to taste, design
and any absolute standards specified herein, the Committee shall
be responsive to technological advances or general changes in
architectural designs and related conditions in future years and
use its best efforts to balance the equities between matters of
taste and design (on the one hand) and use of private property
(on the other hand).

ARTICLE IX

EASEMENTS

9.01 Utility Easements. Easements for installation,
maintenance, repair and removal of utilities and drainage
facilities over, under an across the Property are reserved as
set forth in Section 7.08 above. Full rights of ingress and
egress shall be had by Declarant and any bona fide utility
company at all times over the easement areas for the
installation, operation, maintenance, repair or removal of any
utility together with the right to remove any obstruction that
may be placed in such easement that would constitute
interference with the use of such easement, or with the use,
maintenance, operation or installation of such utility.

9.02 Ingress, Egress and Maintenance by the Association.
Full rights of ingress and egress shall be had by the

Association at all times over and upon the landscape easements
and Common Properties for the purpose of maintaining the Common
Properties as set forth herein. The Association shall also have
the right on ingress and egress at all times over and upon the
Property to maintain any landscaping easements located on Lots,
including, but not limited to, Lots at the entryways or
perimeter areas of the Property. All homeowners, in particular
those whose lots have maintenance easements on them, agree not
to remove, alter, change, add to, take from or vary any
landscaping, fencing, brick work, sprinkling system, monuments,
fountain or electrical systems within the landscaping easement,
open space or perimeter areas without prior consent of the

-26-



Committee. In the event they do any of the above stated items,
they will be liable for the replacement and/or repair costs in
rectifying the problem. Said costs may become a lien against
their property in the event of non-payment.

9.03 Police Power Easement. With respect to the Common
Properties and streets, easements and rights—of-way within the
Property, the City of Keller and all other governmental agencies
and authorities shall have full rights of ingress, egress,
regress and access for personnel and emergency vehicles for
maintenance, police and fire protection, drainage and other
lawful police powers designed to promote the health, safety and
general welfare of the residents within the Property.

ARTICLE X

GENERAL PROVISIONS

10.01 Registration with the Association. Each and every
Owner shall have an affirmative duty and obligation to
originally provide within fifteen (15) days after such Owner
acquires one or more Lots and thereafter revise and update,
within fifteen (15) days after a material change has occurred,
various items of information to the Association such as: (a) the
full name and address of the Owner; (b) the full name of each
individual family member who resides within the residential
dwelling of the Owner; (c) the business address, occupation and
telephone numbers of each Owner; (d) the description and license
plate number of each automobile owned or used by Owner and
brought within the Property; (e) the name, address and telephone
numbers of other local individuals who can be contacted (in the
event the Owners cannot be located) in case of an emergency; and
(f) such other information as may be reasonably requested from
time to time by the Association.

10.02 Power of Attorney. Each and every Owner hereby
makes, constitutes and appoints Declarant as his/her true and
lawful attorney—in—fact, coupled with an interest and
irrevocable, for him/her and in his/her name, place and stead
and for his/her use and benefit, to do the following:

(a) to exercise, do or perform any act, right, power,
duty or obligation whatsoever in connection with, arising out of
or relating to any matter whatsoever involving this Declaration,
the Association, the Board, and/or the Property;

(b) to sign, execute, acknowledge, deliver and record
any and all instruments which modify, amend, change, enlarge,
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contract or abandon the terms within this Declaration, or any
part hereof, with such clause(s), recital(s), covenant(s),
agreements(s) and restriction(s) as Declarant shall deem
necessary, proper and expedient under the circumstances and
conditions as may be then existing; and

(c) to sign, execute, acknowledge, deliver and record
any and all instruments which modify, amend, change, enlarge,
contract or abandon the subdivision plat(s) of the Property, or
any part thereof, with any easements and rights—of-way to be
therein contained as the Declarant shall deem necessary, proper
and expedient under the conditions as may then be existing.

The rights, powers and authority of said attorney-in-fact
to exercise any and all of the rights and powers herein granted
shall commence and be in full force upon recordation of this
Declaration in the Tarrant County Clerk’s Office and shall
remain in full force and effect thereafter until the fifteenth
(15th) anniversary of the recordation of this Declaration.

10.03 Duration. The Covenants and Restrictions of this
Declaration shall run with and bind the land subject to this
Declaration and shall inure to the benefit of and be enforceable
by Declarant, the Association and/or the Owners subject to this
Declaration, their respective legal representatives, heirs,
successors, and assigns, for a term ending January 1, 2050,
after which time said covenants shall be automatically extended
for two (2) successive periods of ten (10) years each unless an
instrument signed by not less than seventy-five percent (75%) of
the then Owners has been recorded, agreeing to abolish the
Covenants and Restrictions in whole or in part; provided,
however, that no such agreements to abolish shall be effective
unless made and recorded thirty (30) days in advance of the
effective date of such change; and unless written notice of the
proposed agreement to abolish is sent to every Owner at least
ninety (90) days in advance of any action taken.

10.04 Amendments. Except as provided in Section
10.03 of this Article X, the Covenants and Restrictions of this
Declaration may be amended and/or changed in whole or in part,
only with the consent of Declarant and seventy—five percent
(75%) of the voting members, evidenced by a document in writing
bearing each of their signatures, and duly recorded in the land
records of Tarrant County, Texas; or by a resolution passed by
the majority of the Board evidencing the consent of seventy-five
percent (75%) of the voting members and authorizing the
President of the Association to execute such document.
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10.05 Enforcement. Enforcement of these Covenants and
Restrictions shall be by a proceeding initiated by Declarant,
any Owner, or the Board or by the City of Keller, against any
person or persons violating or attempting to violate any
Covenant or Restriction contained herein, either to restrain or
enjoin violation or to recover damages for the violation, or
both, or to enforce any lien created by this instrument.
Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in this
Declaration, Declarant shall not have any duty, obligation, or
responsibility to enforce any of these Covenants and
Restrictions. Failure by any party to enforce any Covenant or
Restriction herein contained shall in no event be deemed a
waiver of the right to do so thereafter. With respect to any
litigation hereunder, the prevailing party shall be entitled to
recover reasonable attorney’s fees from the non—prevailing
party. Further, and with respect to any litigation brought
against the Declarant, the Board or any of their members or
representatives arising out of any action, failure to act, or
performance or non—performance of duties imposed hereby, by the
Declarant, the Board of their members or representatives, the
Declarant, the Board and/or their members or representatives so
sued shall be entitled to recover their reasonable attorneys’
fees from the person or entity bringing such action against it
or them, unless the Declarant, the Board or their members or
representatives shall specifically be adjudicated liable to such
claimant.

10.06 Imposition of Violation Fines. In the event
that any person fails to cure (or fails to commence and proceed
with diligence to completion) the work necessary to cure any
violation of the Covenants and Restrictions contained herein
within ten (10) days after receipt of written notice from the
Board designating the particular violation, the Declarant and/or
the Board shall have the power and authority to impose upon that
person a reasonable fine for such violation (the “Violation
Fine”) not to exceed Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00). If, after
the imposition of the Violation Fine the violation has not been
cured or the person has still not commenced the work necessary
to cure such violation, the Declarant and/or the Board shall
have the power and authority, upon ten (10) days written notice,
to impose another Violation Fine which shall also not exceed
Five Hundred Dollars $500.00). There shall be no limit to the
number or the aggregate amount of violation Fines which may be
levied against a person for the same violation. The Violation
Fines, together with Interest at the highest lawful rate per
annum and any costs of collection, including attorneys’ fees,
shall be a continuing lien upon the Lot against which such
Violation Fine is made.
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10.07 Severability. If any of these Covenants or
Restrictions is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable,
the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining
Covenants and Restrictions shall not be affected thereby.

10.08 Headings. The headings contained in this
Declaration are for reference purposes only and shall not in any
was affect the meaning or interpretation of this Declaration.

10.09 Notices to Owners. Any notice required to be
given to any Owner under the provisions of this Declaration
shall be deemed to have been property delivered when deposited
in the United States mails, postage prepaid, certified mail,
return receipt requested, addressed to the last known address of
the person who appears as an Owner on the records of the
Declarant and/or Association at the time of such mailing.

10.10 Disputes. The Declarant and/or the Board shall
determine matters of dispute or disagreement between Owners with
respect to interpretation or application of the provisions
excluding Article XII and issues concerning “substantial
completion” of this Declaration or the Association Bylaws. The
Committee shall determine matters pertaining to Article VIII and
issues concerning “substantial completion”. These respective
determinations (absent arbitrary and capricious conduct or gross
negligence) shall be final and binding upon all Owners.

ARTICLE XI

DRAINAGE

11.01 Drainage Plan. Each individual Lot Owner
acknowledges and covenants to honor and provide such easements
for drainage and water flow as are shown on the recorded plat of
the Property or required by any master drainage plan enacted by
the City of Keller, Texas.

(a) Each Lot Owner agrees to maintain the integrity
of the drainage design of his Lot by not filling or altering
drainage swales that are constructed on the Lot as required by
the City of Keller, Texas, or the provisions of the recorded
plat, and agrees to be responsible for the maintenance of the
roadside swales located in the twenty (20) foot A.P.D.U.S.
easement along their Property frontage.

9
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(b) Each Owner agrees not to construct fences, which
impede or deflect the flow of water across his Lot. The fence
must provide at least four inches (4”) of unobstructed drainage
space in such areas.

(c) Each Owner agrees not to impede or deflect the
flow of water in drainage areas by planting excessive
landscaping in such areas.

(d) Each Owner agrees to cause any sidewalks,
driveways and/or slabs constructed in drainage areas to conform
to the drainage requirements of the City of Keller, Texas, and
the recorded plat of the Property.

(e) Each Owner agrees to cause swimming pools or
decks constructed in drainage areas to conform with the drainage
requirements of the City of Keller, Texas, and the recorded plat
of the Property.

11.02 Enforcement. Failure to comply with the
provisions of the master drainage plan or the recorded plat
shall constitute a violation of these restrictions and shall be
subject to all the remedies provided for herein.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Declarant has caused this instrument to
be executed as of the day, month and year first above written.

Rebel Properties IV, Ltd.
A Texas Limited Partnership
By: Rebel Properties, L.L.C.
It’s General Partner

By:_____
Mark S./Wood
Presid’ent
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STATE OF TEXAS }

COUNTY OF TARRANT }

This instrument was acknowledged before me on the / U
day of

____________,

2003, by Mark S. Wood, President of Rebel

Properties, L.I.’.C., General Partner for Rebel Properties IV,

Ltd., on behalf of said partnership.

jL
Notary Public in and fo

the State of Texas

My Commission Expires:

3- -o5

3ORAH ROOEN P0’NLEY

NOTARY PUBUC

STATE OF TEXAS

My Comm. Ex 0:3-01-2005
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Harper’s Glen
PARTIAL SUMMARY OF RESTRICTIVE COVENANTS

1. Size of House: Sec.7.02
a. One story not less than 2800 s.f.
b. Two story not less than 2800 s.f.
c. 80% constructed of brick, stone or approved masonry

2. Landscaping & Sprinkler System Sec.7.16
Underground water sprinkler system and landscaping required

3. Garages Sec. 7.03
Minimum of two car garage.

4. Roof Sec. 7.04
a. 8/12 pitch
b. Composition shingles (mm. 2401/), slate, copper, or

clay tile or other material approved by the Architectural
Control Committee.

5. Exterior Surface Sec. 7.14
Glass, brick, stone, or masonry approved by Architectural

Control Committee

6. Concrete Driveways, Approaches, and Sidewalks Sec. 7.24
Front sidewalks are required by city ordinance along with

side yard sidewalks on the street side of corner lots.

7. Fences, Walls, and Hedges Sec. 7.06
Fences and walls no higher than 8 feet. Approved wood

fences on side and rear. Only wrought iron fencing is allowed
extending from the outer perimeter of the home to the side
property line. Said side yard fence must be recessed a minimum
of ten feet from the front building line. All fencing must be
approved by the Architectural Control Committee.

8. Storage of Non—Motorized Vehicles and Equipment Sec. 7.10
Restricted so not visible from streets, and adjacent lots.

9. Covenant to Complete Construction
a. Construction must begin within twelve months from

acquisition of the lot.
b. Construction must be complete within twelve months

from the start of construction.
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10. Mail Boxes Sec. 7.20
Masonry only, with cast stone street address insert with

black numbers.

11. Bar Ditch Installation and Maintenance Sec. 7.24
Also see Sec. 11.01

12. Architectural Control Sec. 8.01

All improvements must be approved by the Architectural

Control Committee.

13. Homeowner’s Association Assessments Sec. 6.05
The initial Homeowner’s Association assessments shall be

$500.00 per year per lot, payable in semi-annual installments in
advance.
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